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A G E N D A 
 
 

1   
 

APOLOGIES OF ABSENCE 
 
To receive apologies for absence (if any). 
 

 

2   
 

CHAIRS OPENING REMARKS 
 
To receive an opening remarks from the Chair of the Forum. 
 

 

3   
 

MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 
 
To approve the minutes of the last meeting held on Tuesday 15th May 
2007. 
 

1 - 8 

4   
 

MATTERS ARISING 
 
To consider any matters arising from the minutes. 

 

5   
 

CORRESPONDENCE 
 
To consider any correspondence received by the Forum. 
 

• Gating Orders – response to a  request for information 

• Letter from Cumbria Local Access Forum to Natural England re 
the National Access Forum and Reply 

9 - 18 

6   
 

WEST LEEDS COUNTRY PARK AND GREEN GATEWAYS 
MANAGEMENT PLAN 
 
To consider the West Leeds Country Park and Green Gateways 
Management Plan Consultation document and feedback. The Forum is 
also asked to note a feedback report on the of the West Leeds Country 
Park and Green Gateways Management Plan. 

19 - 
106 

7   
 

RIGHTS OF WAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN 
 
To receive an update on the progress of the Rights Of Way Improvement 
Plan. The Forum is also asked to comment on a response received from 
the Department for the Environment, Farming and Rural Affairs. 

107 - 
108 

8   
 

CONSULTATION ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE RIGHT TO 
APPLY FOR ORDERS TO EXTINGUISH AND DIVERT PUBLIC RIGHTS 
OF WAY AND ASSOCIATED RIGHTS OF APPEAL 
 
To consider guidance on the proposed approach to commencing new 
statutory rights of application and appeal in connection with making 
changes to the public rights of way network. 

109 - 
112 



 

 

9   
 

FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME 
 
To identify items of business for future meetings of the Leeds Local 
Access Forum. 
 

 

10   
 

DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 
 
The next meeting of the Leeds Local Access Forum will be on Tuesday 9th 
October 2007 at 6:00 p.m. 
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Draft minutes to be approved at the meeting  
to be held on Tuesday, 17th July, 2007 

 

Leeds Local Access Forum 
 

Tuesday, 15th May, 2007 
 

PRESENT: 
 

Mike Willison in the Chair 

 Councillor C Fox, Phillip Maude and 
Doreen Lawson 

 
IN 
ATTENDANCE: 

 Laura Pilgrim, Governance Services 
Joanne Smyth, Parks & Countryside 
Roger Brookes, Parks & Countryside 
Paul Bowers, Legal Services 

 
 
29 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 

Apologies were received from Mr. Fred Hirst. 
 
30 ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR  
 

Dr. M. Willison was elected as Chair of the Leeds Local Access Forum for the 
period covering May 2007 to May 2008. 

 
Doreen Lawson was elected Vice-Chair of Leeds Local Access Forum for the 
period covering May 2007 to May 2008. 

 
31 MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  
 

The minutes of the last meeting of the Leeds Local Access Forum held on 
Tuesday 20th February 2007 were approved as a correct record.  
 
RESOLVED - That the minutes be approved. 

 
32 MATTERS ARISING  
 

i) Parlington 
 
Joanne Smyth advised the Forum that it had not been possible to withdraw 
the objections in relation to this matter. The local authority was not also able 
to use concurrent Extinguishment/Creation Orders as they were illegal. An 
option for the local authority was to look at the issue from scratch. 
 
ii) Annual Report 
 
The Annual Report was now available on line on the Leeds Local Access 
Forum Website. 

 
iii) Open Access Natural England 
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The Chair advised that he had emailed Hilary Scott, Natural England’s LAF 
co-ordinator for Yorkshire & Humber attaching a copy of the letter from the 
Forum sent and a revised bid to the Access Management Grant Scheme, 
asking her to enquire why the Forum had not had a reply. A response had yet 
to be received. An update would be made at the next meeting. 
 
RESOLVED – That the updates be noted. 

 
33 RE-APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS OF THE FORUM WITH NEW 
REGULATIONS AND DEFRA GUIDANCE  
 

The Forum considered a report presented by the Secretary which advised 
Members of the details of terms of office and information relating to the re-
appointment. The report also advised of the changes to the regulations which 
related to local access forums and new guidance published by the 
Department of the Environment, Farming and Rural Affairs (DEFRA). 
 
The Local Access Forum (England) Regulations 2007 (Regulations 2007) and 
the Forum’s Terms of reference state that before appointing a member the 
appointing authority must advertise the vacancy in a local or regional 
newspaper and their website. The appointing authority must also consult such 
persons as they consider appropriate. Every effort must be made to ensure a 
reasonable balance was maintained between all those who were eligible to be 
a member of the Forum. Members of the Forum who wished to continue their 
membership were requested to notify the Secretary. The Secretary had 
received notification that Fred Hirst had recently resigned from the Forum. 
 
The Secretary advised that previous attempts to attract new members over 
the last year were unsuccessful and that it was a requirement of the 
Regulations 2007 that new members were appointed to fill vacancies. 

 
Members of the Forum suggested the following organisations should be 
contacted to nominated members: 

• Country Land Owners Association 

• British Horse Riding Association 

• Leeds Cycling Forum 
 

It was also agreed that Parish Councils and Councillors should be contacted 
in order highlight the work of local access forums and to seek nominations for 
members. The Secretary agreed to work with officers to recruit new members 
and expand the interest areas involved in the Forum. 
 
A nomination had been received from Mr. Steven Wood who was interested in 
becoming a Member of the Forum. Mr. Wood was a user of public rights of 
way and also had connections with parish/town councils. Joanne Smyth had 
met with Mr. Wood to discuss the role of the Local Access Forum and the 
work of Members  
 
The Chair drew attention to the Regulations 2007 which were included for 
Members’ information. Officers had made the necessary amendments to the 
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Forums Terms of Reference to reflect the new powers and role of local 
access forums. The ‘Guidance on Local Access Forum in England’ issued by 
DEFRA had previously been circulated to Members for their information and 
assistance. The Chair particularly drew attention to Annex A which contained 
guidance on matters which forums could give advice. 

 
RESOLVED -  

 
a) That Members of the Forum who wish to be re-appointed contact the 

Secretary. 
 

b) That the Secretary work with officers to recruit new members. 
 

c) That Mr. S. Wood be appointed as a Member of Leeds Local Access 
Forum. 

 
d) That the Local Access Forum (England) Regulations 2007 and ‘Guidance 

on Local Access Forum in England’ be noted. 
 
34 PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE TERMS OF REFERENCE  
 

The Rights Of Way Improvement Manager presented the proposed changes 
of the Leeds Local Access Forum’s Terms of Reference for approval. The 
changes to the Terms of Reference incorporated the Regulation 2007 and 
incorporated the guidance issued by DEFRA on local access forums. 
Changes had been made to the recruitment of new members to the Forum as 
it was felt that the previous method was too rigorous. New Members would 
now be selected by the Chair, the Secretary and the Countryside and Access 
Manager. 
 
The Forum welcomed the changes to the Terms of Reference and 
recommended that  in relation to section 9 the word ‘represent’ should be 
replaced with ’representative’, as per the Regulations 2007. This would 
enable the Forum to recruit members from a wider base.  The Secretary 
advised that it would be appropriate to add a quorum to the terms of reference 
and suggested that the quorum should be a third of the membership excluding 
vacancies. 

 
RESOLVED - That the Terms of Reference be approved with the following 
amendments: 

 
a) That the quorum of the Forum will be one third of the membership 

excluding vacancies. 
 
b) That paragraph 9 be amended to replace the word ‘represent’ to 

‘representative’. 
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35 GATING ORDERS  
 

The Forum received three separate reports from the Director of 
Neighbourhoods and Housing concerning requests to implement Gating 
Orders at the following locations: 

 

• Back Nowell Terrace / Back Nowell Crescent Burmantofts, Leeds 

• Back Ashville Avenue / Back Ashville Grove / Back Ashville Terrace / 
Back Ashville Road, Burley, Leeds 

• Back Sanduhurst Grove / Back Chatsworth Road, Harehills, Leeds 
 

Members hear that the Orders would have the effect of temporarily closing the 
public highway at the three sites by installing gates across footpaths / 
carriageways due to high levels of crime and anti-social behaviour in the 
locality. As a prescribed consultee in relation to the making of Gating Orders, 
the views of the Forum were sought. 

 
Discussion then ensued around the following points: 

 

• There was little objection to the planned gating orders and widespread 
support from the residents. 

• The crime statistics were not robust and required further information in line 
with section 129A (3) (b) of the Highways Act 1980. 

• The reports referred to an ‘affected area’ but did not specify what this 
meant or what the affected area was. 

• As Gating Orders were temporary the Forum requested further information 
on the procedure to review such Orders. 

 
The Forum noted the information contained in the reports and raised no 
objections to any of the Orders. The Forum requested that the Secretary 
should write to the appropriate officer to address the issues raised. 

 
 

RESOLVED –  
 

a) That the Gating Orders be approved. 
 

b) That the Secretary write to the appropriate Officer to address the 
concerns raised. 

 
 
36 ANNUAL REPORT 2006/07  
 

The Forum received the Leeds Local Access Forum the Annual Report of the 
Leeds Local Access Forum for 2006-2007 for comment and consideration. The 
Annual Report was a requirement of DEFRA Guidance and conformed to the 
recommended structure. Its purpose was to outline the work of the Forum over 
the last year. Members’ comments were requested for inclusion in the report. In 
the discussion of the items the following comments were made: 
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• The period which the report covered should be April 2006 to March 
2007 and not March 2006 to March 2007. 

• In paragraph 10. no information with regard to Gating Orders had been 
included. Members requested that further information was added such 
as Gating Orders were temporary. 

• Paragaph 6. on Vacancies highlighted that the recruitment procedure 
was too bureaucratic. 

• With regard to attendance, information should be provided on when 
attendees were called to the meeting and not just when they attended. 

 
Officers agreed to take these comments on board and make the necessary 
changes to the document. 

 
RESOLVED – That the comments of the Forum be noted and the Annual 
Report 2006-2007 be noted. 

 
37 PRESENTATION FROM THE BRITISH CANOE UNION ON THE RIVER 
ACCESS CAMPAIGN  
 

The Secretary advised the Forum that a representative was unable to attend. 
Arrangements would be made to ensure the presentation would be made at a 
future meeting. 

 
38 WEST LEEDS COUNTRY PARK AND GREEN GATEWAYS DRAFT 
MANAGEMENT PLAN  
 

The Forum received, for consideration and comment, the first draft of the 
West Leeds Country Park and Green Gateways Management Plan. The long 
term visions of the West Leeds Country Park and Green Gateways Initiative 
was to preserve greenspace within the West Leeds Country Park and Green 
Gateways area, and to make the area accessible for public recreation. The 
Management Plan aimed to support this vision by identifying the key sites 
which were currently owned or managed by Parks and Countryside together 
with the Public Rights of Way within the project area. The aim was to explore 
what made them special and identify existing and potential threats. Action 
plans would be proposed based on consultation and site assessment. 
 
Discussion ensued around the following points: 

• Didy Metcalf attended Focus Group meetings on behalf of the Forum. 

• Elaine Hill, the Project Officer, was in the process of producing six 
leaflets on the six compartments the Management Plan covered and 
was working in conjunction with Officers involved in the Rights of Way 
Improvement Plan (ROWIP). 

• The Local Development Framework was not included in the Plan. 

• The Plan highlighted areas for further joint work with ROWIP and that 
both plans should link up. 

• The minutes, leaflets, draft plans etc should be included in the 
Council’s website. 
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• There should also be greater interface with other plans such as the 
Local Development Framework, West Leeds Green Gateway Plan. The 
inclusion of transport and access to the areas covered would also be 
beneficial. 

• The Plan gave the potential to focus on areas with a view to work 
closer with local communities. For example the Ranger Service had 6 
Rangers which worked with over 107 groups which had the potential 
for a significant number of voluntary hours available. The Rangers had 
also worked with the police in a number of areas, such as off road 
motorbike riders. One Sunday there had been 35 Fixed Penalty 
Notices issued in relation to this matter. 

 
The Forum welcomed the Plan, in general, as a positive step forward in 
improving access and quality of green spaces in Leeds. A formal response 
would be agreed with the Chair and sent to the appropriate Officer. An 
invitation to attend a future meeting of the Forum would be extended to Elaine 
Hill to provide a presentation on the development of the Plan. 
 
RESOLVED –  
 

a) That the Plan be noted and supported. 
 

b) That a formal response be sent to the appropriate officer. 
 

c) That Elaine Hill be invited to a future meeting of the Forum. 
 
 
39 RIGHTS OF WAY IMPROVEMENT PLAN  

 
Joanne Smyth tabled the Draft Rights of Way Improvement Plan for 
consideration. The Forum was advised that the ROWIP was more than a 
transport plan and could not be funded through the Local Transport Plan. The 
document would be nearing completion to go out to consultation. Local 
authorities would have to be robust and creative in attracting funds to projects. 
There were some instances where local communities could tap into funds that 
were not available to the local authority. It was hoped that the Council could 
work with community groups to access funds. Members were requested to 
submit their comments to Joanne Smyth for inclusion in the consultation as 
soon as possible. 
 
In the discussion of the item the following issues were raised: 

• There were alterations and typos to be correct before consultation. 

• Appendix 10 outlined the number of Definitive Map Modification Order 
(DMMO) issues. Not all authorities were in the position to reach their 
target as there were an average of five DMMOs dealt with a year at a 
cost of c.£3,500 each with a level of high input from officers. 

• The main problem of the backlog of DDMOs was that it could prevent 
development. It would be advisable to lobby the Government to look at 
this issue. 
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Joanne Smyth advised the Forum that the final draft of the consultation 
document would be distributed to Members. The Document would be 
submitted to Director and Lead Members before a 12 week consultation 
period . Copies would be available online, on request and in libraries etc. 

 
RESOLVED – That any amendments and comments on the Draft Rights Of 
Way Improvement Plan be submitted to Joanne Smyth as soon as possible 
for inclusion in he consultation document. 

 
40 ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING  
 

The following items were proposed for the next meeting of the Local Access 
Forum: 

 
� Local Development Framework 
� British Canoe Union and River Access Campaign 
� Forward Work Programme 
� Rights of Way Improvement Plan 
� West Leeds Country Park and Green Gateways Management Plan 

 
41 DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING  
 

The next meeting of the Leeds Local Access Forum will be held on Tuesday 
17th July 2007 at 6.30 p.m.  

 
(Note: The meeting opened at 18:35 and closed at 20:25) 
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LEEDS LOCAL ACCESS FORUM 
 

 
Brent Brady 
Alleygating Coordinator 
2nd Floor 
Leeming House 
Vicar Lane 
Leeds 

c/o Leeds City Council 
Governance Services 
4th Floor West 
Civic Hall 
LEEDS 
LS1 1UR 
 
Tel: 0113 247 4359 
Fax: 0113 395 1599 
E-mail: laura.pilgrim@leeds.gov.uk   
 
 
10 July 2007 

 
Dear Mr. Brady 
 
RE: Leeds Local Access Forum – Meeting Held on Tuesday 15th May 2007 
 

 
This letter constitutes formal advice from the Leeds Local Access 
Forum. Leeds City Council is required, in accordance with section 
94(5) of the Countryside and Rights of Way Act 2000 to have regard to 
relevant advice from this Forum in carrying out its functions. 
 

 
At the last meeting of the Leeds Local Access Forum a report was submitted by 
yourself seeking approval of proposed Gating Orders for Back Nowell Terrace, Back 
Ashville Grove and Back Sandhurst Grove. I write to inform you that the Forum were 
happy to support the proposed Gating Orders. In order to consider future Gating 
Orders the Forum have requested some further information: 
 

1) How are areas selected for Gating Orders? 
2) What is the process for reviewing the Gating Orders? 
3) The reports make reference to an ‘affected area’, what does this mean? 
4) There should be a more robust presentation of the crime statistics, in line with 

Section 129A (3)(b) of the Highways Act 1980, including a comparison of the 
crime data for other properties in the neighbourhood. 

 
The next meeting of the Forum will be held on Tuesday 17th July 2007 and hope that 
we will receive a written response for consideration at that meeting. 
 
If you have any queries relating to this matter please contact me through Laura 
Pilgrim, Clerk to the Forum. 
 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
Dr. M. Willison 
Chair of Leeds Local Access Forum 
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Helen Phillips 

Natural England Chief Executive 

Natural England Head Office 

1 High Street 

East Parade 

Sheffield 

S1 2GA 

 

 

 

 

 

Dear Ms Phillips, 

 

National Access Forum 

 

On behalf of a number of colleague LAF Chairs I have been engaged in discussion with 

David Gear for some considerable time now.  I am concerned that with your Executive 

Committee about to discuss the topic David has been unable to assure us that we will be 

consulted and our views heard.  We are much encouraged by the openness and transparency of 

our relationship with your regional and local staff and can only imagine that you will wish to 

replicate this at national level. We are aware of the esteem in which our work is currently 

held. 

 

Without at this stage going into the history of the former body on which LAFs were singularly 

unrepresented, there is a strong feeling that all the effort and expertise which we deploy at 

local level should be reflected in a National Forum where Natural England and DEFRA can 

benefit from this and at the same time inform LAFs of views and developments. There are 

various ways in which this body could be constituted, some of which I have discussed with 

David.  We are confident that your Executive would wish to discuss these with LAF Chairs 

before coming to any final decision. 

 

There was a most successful meeting of 16 LAF Chairs with DEFRA and the then 

Countryside Agency some years ago in Bristol which led to a great deal of  progress and led 

to agreement on the need for revised Regulations from DEFRA and informal guidance for 

LAF members from the then Countryside Agency. I do not believe the latter is yet available. 

 

Whether by means of a similar exercise or in some less formal way can I suggest that you 

consider how best we can be involved and consulted? 

 

On behalf of myself and fellow Chairs, I look forward to hearing from you, 

 

Best wishes 

 

 
 

Duncan Graham 

Chairman – Cumbria Local Access Forum 

 
 
Duncan Graham CBE (Chairman) 

Cumbria Local Access Forum 

 
Parkburn 

Colby 
Appleby-in-Westmorland 

CA16 6BD 
T 017683 52920 

E grahams@wendun.fsnet.co.uk 
W www.cumbrialaf.org.uk 

Page 15



Page 16

This page is intentionally left blank



 

 
 

1 East Parade 

Sheffield 

S1 2ET 

 

T 0114 241 8996 

F 0114 242 8921 

 
 

Date: 18 May 2007 

Our ref: I/HP/0704/0039 

Your ref:  
 
 

 

 
Duncan Graham CBE  
Cumbria Local Access Forum 
Parkburn 
Colby  
Appleby-in-Westmorland 
CA16 6BD 
 
 

 
Dear Mr Graham 
 

National Access Forum 

 

Thank you for your letter of 18 April. As you quite rightly say, my Executive Board will be 

discussing the future of the National Countryside Access Forum at our meeting at the end of June. 

Without pre-empting that discussion, I think it would be fair to say that our presumption has always 

been that we would want to support a continuation of NCAF in some form. Clearly, it’s original 

purpose as a forum to debate issues arising from the implementation of the Right to Roam 

introduced by the CROW Act is no longer relevant. But I see a continuing need for a forum of this 

sort to take an overview of the whole range of access issues, not least our proposals for Coastal 

Access of which I’m sure you are aware.  

 

I agree that such a forum needs to adequately represent the views of Local Access Forum’s and 

we will want to consider how this can best be achieved. I have asked Andrew Wood, our Executive 

Director for Evidence and Policy, to get in touch with you to establish how we can secure the 

collective input of LAFs on this issue. Andrew will also discuss the issue of guidance with you. I will 

ensure that those views are considered at the time that we look at the whole issue of a successor 

for NCAF. 

 

We will of course advise you of the outcome of our discussions, and we look forward to a long and 

fruitful relationship between Natural England and all Local Access Forums. 

 

Yours sincerely 

 

 

 

Dr Helen Phillips 

Chief Executive 

 

(By email) 
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West Leeds country park & green gateways 

Progress report 

 
Notes on the Meeting held Monday 11.06.07.   

 

Didy Metcalf attended on behalf of Leeds Local Access forum 
 

 

There seemed to be a general feeling of satisfaction with the project amongst 
everybody attending the meeting. The whole process has been designed to be as 
inclusive as possible, with very positive results.  
 

§ Consultations on Phase 3 of the scheme (Apperley Bridge to Woodhall 
Lake) are almost complete.  

 
§ Leaflets for phases 2 and 3 are expected to be printed very soon.  

 
§ The design of the information boards and way marking has been finalised.  

 
§ Plans are in place to roll out the project to the wider public during this 

summer.  
 
In terms of improving access to the green space around West Leeds: phases 1, 2 
& 3 of the project have succeeded in providing practical and enjoyable routes for 
everyone. A network of paths is now in place, designed to accommodate the 
needs of walkers, cyclists and horse riders. The routes have been planned taking 
into account the appropriateness of the locations and it is anticipated that they 
will be welcoming, well signed and easy to use.  
 
However, there is still one serious outstanding problem: a dangerous road 
crossing on the Pudsey Bridleway Link. Before this route can be publicised and 
promoted, it must be safe. In order to resolve this, Leeds City Council need the 
co-operation of Bradford Council but despite repeated requests this has not been 
forthcoming. LCC will be sending out a follow up letter addressed to the Chief 
Executive of Bradford Council.  
 
Leaflets: as well as providing guidance to the paths, the leaflets provide a host of 
other information; access points, car parks, refreshments and interesting 
historical notes which explain Leeds’ heritage. 
 
The paths will be way marked and five large notice boards are to be installed in 
strategic places. These have already been ordered and they will be enclosed in a 
robust plastic protective coating to minimise the effects of vandalism. 
 
Elaine Hill (the council’s officer in charge of the project) is promoting a 
photographic competition, which will involve local school children with a view 
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to publishing a calendar.  It is hoped that the competition will raise awareness of 
the existence of the scheme and encourage children and their families to explore 
the Country Park. A poster campaign has also been proposed. 
 
The modern thinking behind this scheme is also bringing benefits to the 
environment and an improving the quality of life for residents of West Leeds.  
Local voluntary groups have been tidying up and monitoring previously 
neglected areas of woodland and open space.  The extent of the existing wildlife 
across Leeds is also being surveyed with the help of volunteers. This will assist 
the council in better understanding and managing the local wild spaces. 
 
Everyone who has been involved in planning the Leeds West Country Park and 
Green Gateways is justly proud of their achievements. It has needed a lot of 
careful planning behind the scenes and now they want to show everyone what 
they’ve been up to. Music and Art events will be happening in the green spaces 
during the summer and the council are actively exploring the possibility of 
media coverage to publicise the launch. 
 
Elaine Hill went through the short term and long term objectives for the West 
Leeds Country Park and Green Gateways and has asked for comments on this by 
17 July. The first draft of the management plan is also out for consultation. 
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Sponsorship, landscape & Recreation Division 

1/02 Temple Quay House 

2 The Square, Bristol  BS1 6EB 

Telephone: 0117 372 8339  

E-mail: Geoff.audcent@defra.gsi.gov.uk 

                                                                                              Website: www.defra.gov.uk 

 
Mr Balfour 
Kent Countryside Access Forum  
c/o Kent County Council  
Environment and Waste 
Invicta House 
County Hall 
Maidstone 
ME14 1XX 
 

 
Our ref:  
 
Date: 18 May 2007 
 

 
Dear Mr Balfour  
 
IMPLEMENTATION OF RIGHTS OF WAY IMPROVEMENT PLANS  
 
Thank you for your letter of 26 April to Barry Gardiner, commenting on the points he made 
in his earlier letter to local access forums. I have been asked to reply.  
 
I note your suggestion that local authorities should have a legal duty to publish  bi-annual 
progress reports concerning implementation of their rights of way improvement plans 
(ROWIPs). However, imposing such a duty would have disadvantages as well as benefits: 
It could led to unfair criticism of authorities where targets have not been met for reasons 
beyond the authority’s control, and could have deterred authorities from being ambitious in 
setting their aims and objectives. A duty to produce progress reports would also impose 
additional costs on authorities.  
 
I am not suggesting that monitoring and reviewing progress is not important, simply that it 
is best dealt with at the local level, so that local authorities (advised by their local access 
forum) decide what suits their own area. This is consistent with the Government’s general 
approach towards local government (as set out in the Local Government White Paper 
published in October 2006), which seeks to provide freedom and space for councils to 
respond with flexibility to local needs and demands. 
 
The Minister’s letter recognised that funding is important, and explained why additional 
ring-fenced funding was not being made available. I appreciate that there are always 
competing demands on local authority budgets, and accessing external funding sources 
can pose a challenge. That is why Natural England will be supporting local authorities, 
through regional workshops and training events, with a national programme of guidance 
based on current practice and shared experience. The initial focus will be on capturing 
experience in fundraising, and then to share this through training events, case studies and 
signposting guides. Further information, and invitations, will be sent to local authorities - 
and local access forums - in the coming months. 
   
Whilst I do not share your negative assessment of the potential funding opportunities 
which exist, I agree that not all external funding sources will be suitable in all areas or on 
all occasions. In reality, such funding is likely to be targeted to where overlaps exist 
between ROWIP objectives and the purposes for which funding is available.  
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You end by asking “why it was thought practical to statutorily obligate local authorities to 
carry out ROWIPs without giving them the funding to carry out the results ?” The value of 
ROWIPs comes from the fact that they encourage new ways of thinking about, and 
improving, the rights of way network. A well-written ROWIP should help a local authority to 
more effectively unlock the various opportunities and funding sources which exist, and to 
better integrate management of, and  improvements to, the network with overlapping 
environmental, social and economic objectives.    
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Geoff Audcent 
Rights of Way Policy and Legislation Team 
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Public consultation on the Right to Apply 
 

Briefing note for local access forums  
 
 
1. This note is intended to assist secretaries and members in developing their 
response to Defra’s public consultation on the Right to Apply.  
 
2. Defra is keen to receive views from all interested individuals and organisations, 
but local access forums will be particularly well placed to offer impartial, balanced and 
locally-informed views. The consultation paper is relatively long and covers a range of 
issues, some of which are fairly technical and detailed (which may be of more interest 
to local authority officers who have to administer the application process).  It is 
appreciated that not every forum member will necessarily have the time to read through 
the entire consultation paper. This note therefore highlights areas which might be of 
most interest to forums, although forums (or individuals forum members) remain 
free to comment on any aspect of the consultation.  
 
3. The proposals are summarised in the Executive Summary, reproduced below:  
 

Executive Summary 

  
4. The consultation paper seeks views on a proposed approach to commencing 
new statutory rights of application and appeal in connection with making changes to the 
public rights of way network. The new rights were introduced by the Countryside and 
Rights of Way Act 2000 (which inserted new provisions into the Highways Act 1980), 
and were in recognition of the difficulties that land managers can encounter in 
persuading authorities to use their discretionary order-making powers.    
 
5. The right to apply would enable owners, lessees and occupiers of land used for 
agriculture, forestry or for the breeding or keeping of horses, and school proprietors, to 
apply to a local authority (or National Park authority) for a public path or special order 
to permanently extinguish or divert a public right of way.  
 
6. The rights to appeal would enable applicants to appeal to the Secretary of State 
at two stages in the decision-making process: firstly, if a local authority refuses to make 
the order applied for, and secondly where (after having made an order) the authority 
refuses to confirm it or to submit it to the Secretary of State. Making an appeal will 
ensure that the applicant’s reasons, and any objections, are considered at a public 
inquiry, hearing or through an exchange of written representations.  
 
7. The new provisions contain two other significant features - the level of charges 
would be prescribed by the Secretary of State in the regulations, and if authorities are 
slow to deal with an application or an order, the Secretary of State could be asked to 
direct the authority to deal with it within a specified time.  
 

Agenda Item 8

Page 109



8. The new rights provide no guarantee that applicants would be able to obtain an 
order. However, an order should usually be forthcoming provided all the relevant 
statutory criteria and requirements are met (including those relating, as appropriate, to 
the convenience and enjoyment of the public, payment of charges and agreement to 
defray or contribute towards certain costs and expenses). 
 
9. The consultation paper seeks views on the proposed approach to implementing 
the new rights through the making of regulations, including the level of prescribed 
charges to be paid by applicants.   
 
10. An assessment of the likely impacts, costs, risks and benefits has been carried 
out. The results are set out in the partial Regulatory Impact Assessment (partial RIA) 
which accompanies the consultation paper (Annex F). Views are sought on whether the 
partial RIA is a realistic assessment upon which decisions can be taken. Since it shows 
that there might be only marginal net benefits for applicants and, at the national level, 
a significant dis-benefit, the consultation also seeks views on whether the legislation 
relating to the new rights should be commenced in present form, repealed or 
amended.  
 
Key issues  
 
11. The new rights will probably result in higher costs for all stakeholder groups. 
These are assessed in the partial RIA (Annex F of the consultation document). All 
things being equal, the procedures involved in considering a single application and 
making an order should not be significantly different or more costly to the existing 
procedures. However, the overall cost of administering the new statutory procedures 
would be higher. 
 
12. The charges to be paid by applicants - and the circumstances in which refunds 
should be made -  will be prescribed in regulations, and the exact cost to applicants  
will depend on the circumstances. The consultation paper proposes an application 
charge of £1000, plus further charges payable if the application leads to the making 
of an order (or to an appeal). It is estimated that the charges for a typical unopposed 
application/order could be up to 30-40% higher than what land managers currently pay 
(on average) - perhaps £2,500 including newspaper notice costs. Views are sought on 
the proposed charges and proposed refunds - Section 6 of the consultation document 
provides more detail. 
 
13. An assessment of the likely impacts, costs, risks and benefits has been carried 
out. The results are set out in the partial RIA which forms Annex F of the consultation 
document. Views are sought on whether the partial RIA is a realistic assessment upon 
which decisions can be taken ? 
 
14. The partial RIA assumes the following volumes of casework per annum: 
 

Applications for public path orders special orders 2,630  

Applications for special orders for schools 50 

Public path orders made by authorities on application 900  

Page 110



Refusal notices  1,680 

Appeals to the Secretary of State (= 25% of refusals)  432 

Orders confirmed by authorities  770 

Orders made/confirmed by Secretary of State  302  

 
15. The partial RIA also looks at the costs and benefits for different groups. For 
applicants it is estimated that the financial benefits (in terms of convenience, improved 
security and increased land) will marginally outweigh the costs. It is assumed that an 
individual applicant will - on average - gain financial benefits, spread over ten years, in 
the order of £6,000. No financial benefits are identified for other stakeholder groups, 
although they may incur additional costs (e.g. in objecting to applications and orders).   
 
16. The partial RIA estimates that the costs and the benefits for the different 
stakeholder groups, over a 10 year period, would be:  
 

Stakeholder Group Benefits (£m)  Costs (£m)  

Applicants 39.3 37.6 

Authorities 0.2 16.2 

Statutory Undertakers / Highway Authorities 0.0 0.6 

Other Stakeholder Groups 0.0 1.2 

Central Government 0.0 14.7 

Total  39.5 70.4 

 
Issues for forums to bear in mind 
 
17. Forums should in bear in mind the following points:  
 

(a) whether the proposals are likely to be workable and efficient within the context of 
their own local area;  

 
(b) the extent to which the proposals would benefit land mangers in their own local 

area; 
 
(c) the impact on other local stakeholders (e.g. ramblers groups, parish councils, 

local residents, local authorities etc) in their own area; and 
 
(d) whether the partial RIA is accurate and comprehensive. 
 

18. Forum secretaries may like to request information form their local authorities 
about the current approach, policies and charges which apply to the making of 
extinguish and diversion orders in the locality. This might assist help forums to 
formulating their views. 
 
19. Defra has written to all local authorities to invite their views, in contrast to 
individual land mangers, few of whom can be expected to have the time to comment. 
Therefore, whilst forums can comment on the impact which the proposals will have on 
local government (and service levels), it would be especially useful if forums could 
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consider the proposals from the view point of land managers and other local 
interests which they represent.  
 
Further information 
 
20. Further information on the public consultation is available on the Defra website 
at http://www.defra.gov.uk/corporate/consult/row-rights/index.htm, including: 
 

• the full consultation paper and partial RIA; 

• the consultation letter;  

• a list of organisations consulted;  

• answers to some Frequently Asked Questions; and 

• a link to further background material. 
 
Defra participation in local access forum meetings 
 
21. With over 80 forums in England, Defra cannot offer to attend all forum meeting 
at which these issues are discussed. However, officials would welcome the opportunity 
to attend a small number of forums meetings, should any forums wish to extend an 
invitation. 
 
22. If you have any questions, would like further information or would like to invite a  
Defra representative to a forum meeting, please contact Geoff Audcent on 0117 372 
8339 (E-mail: geoff.audcent@defra.gis.gov.uk). 
 
 
 
Department for Environment, food and Rural Affairs 
May 2007 
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